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This observer note is provided as a convenience to observers at IFRIC meetings, to assist 
them in following the IFRIC’s discussion.  Views expressed in this document are 
identified by the staff as a basis for the discussion at the IFRIC meeting.  This document 
does not represent an official position of the IFRIC.  Decisions of the IFRIC are 
determined only after extensive deliberation and due process.  IFRIC positions are set 
out in Interpretations. 

Note: The observer note is based on the staff paper prepared for the IFRIC.  Paragraph 
numbers correspond to paragraph numbers used in the IFRIC paper. However, because 
the observer note is less detailed, some paragraph numbers are not used. 
 

INFORMATION FOR OBSERVERS 
 

IFRIC meeting: 2 November 2006, London 
 
Project: Review of published tentative agenda decisions 
 
Subject: IAS 38 Intangible Assets – Classification and accounting for 

SIM cards (Agenda Paper 7(xv)) 
 
 

Tentative agenda decision published in September-2006 IFRIC Update 
 
The IFRIC received a request for an Interpretation as to whether a mobile phone operator 
should account for a Subscriber Identity Module (or ‘SIM card’) as an intangible asset in 
accordance with IAS 38 or as inventory in accordance with IAS 2. 

The IFRIC noted that the accounting for SIM cards before their delivery to customers or 
after connecting these customers to the network using such SIM cards is unlikely to be of 
practical or widespread relevance as the amounts involved are unlikely to be significant. 

The IFRIC also noted that the accounting for SIM cards which have been delivered to 
customers is part of the question of which costs incurred by a mobile phone operator 
entering into a contract with a customer qualify for recognition as subscriber acquisition 
costs.  The IFRIC had previously considered the treatment of subscriber acquisition costs 
in the telecommunications industry and, in March 2006, declined to take the issue onto its 
agenda. 



The IFRIC therefore considered that the question of how SIM cards should be accounted 
for was a part of the issue that it had declined to take onto its agenda in March 2006.  
[The IFRIC reaffirmed] its March 2006 decision that the issue should not be taken onto 
its agenda. 
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